SUFFOLK COUNTY COMMUNITY COLLEGE
SUMMARY MINUTES OF THE BOARD OF TRUSTEES MEETING
MILDRED GREEN ROOM, BABYLON STUDENT CENTER
AMMERMAN CAMPUS, SELDEN, NEW YORK
APRIL 19, 2012


The meeting was held on Thursday, April 19, 2012 at 7:00 p.m. in the Mildred Green room of the Student Babylon Center, in Selden, New York.

PRESENT:
	Dafny Irizarry				Chairwoman
Walter Hazlitt				Trustee/Vice Chair
Bryan Lilly				Trustee/Secretary
Belinda Alvarez-Groneman		Trustee
Ernesto Mattace, Jr.			Trustee
Paul Pontieri, Jr.			Trustee
Theresa Sanders			Trustee
Anthony Mangual			Student Trustee
Shaun L. McKay			President
	George Gatta				Executive Vice President
Mary Lou Araneo			V.P. Institutional Advancement
	James Amoroso			V.P. of Financial & Business Affairs
	Carla Mazzarelli			V.P. of Academic & Student Affairs
	Louis Petrizzo				General Counsel

* * * * * * * * * *

The meeting of the Board of Trustees was convened at 7:09 p.m. 

* * * * * * * * * *

Chairwoman Irizarry, asked for a moment of silence for the passing of Ryan Tvelia, son of George Tvelia, Associate Dean for Faculty and Professional Advancement.  Ryan was serving as a Deputy Sheriff and Corrections Officer in Norfolk, Massachusetts and had been a civil service employee at Suffolk County Community College in the 1990s. 

Chairwoman Irizarry recognized special guests attending the meeting, Dr. Paul Forestell from LIU, Provost, and Lisa Broughton, Energy Director from Suffolk County.


President McKay recognized and presented a plaque to Suffolk County Community College's Head Women's Basketball Coach, Kevin Foley for being named the 2012 Region XV Coach of the Year and 
Professor Lisa Quinones for recently receiving Suffolk County's Annual Woman of Distinction Award. 

* * * * * * * * * *

Chairwoman Irizarry called for a motion at 7:25 p.m. to adjourn the meeting of the Board of Trustees and call the Board of Directors meeting to order. Trustee Mattace so moved, Trustee Mangual seconded, motion was approved unanimously.

Chairwoman Irizarry called for a motion to adjourn the Board of Directors meeting at 7:30 p.m. and reconvene the Board of Trustees meeting.  Trustee Mattace so moved, seconded by Trustee Mangual, the motion approved unanimously.   

Chairwoman Irizarry called for a motion to enter into Executive session to discuss a litigation matter at 7:30 p.m.  Trustee Mangual so moved, Trustee Mattace seconded, motion was approved unanimously.

Chairwoman Irizarry called for a motion to reconvene the Board of Trustees meeting at 7:42 p.m.,   Trustee Mattace so moved, seconded by Trustee Mangual, the motion approved unanimously.   

A motion was made by Chairwoman Irizarry to approve the minutes of the March 15, 2012 Board of Trustees meeting, Trustee Hazlitt so moved, Trustee Mangual seconded. 

Trustee Mattace stated that at the last Board of Trustees meeting, the Board discussed sending a survey with the permission of the Controller’s office, and asked if that would be sent out.  General Counsel Petrizzo stated it had already been sent out. Trustee Mattace asked if the College or the Controller’s office sent out the survey. General Counsel Petrizzo stated the College sent out the survey. 

President McKay stated that the topic of the survey would be discussed shortly during his President’s report.  He stated that samples of the survey were in the each of the Trustee’s packets for their review. 

A motion was made by Chairwoman Irizarry to approve the minutes of the March  15, 2012 Board of Trustees meeting, Trustee Mattace so moved, Trustee Mangual seconded, the motion was approved unanimously. 

* * * * * * * * * *

Chairwoman Irizarry stated that VP James Amoroso, Vice President of Financial and Business Affairs would be presenting the 2012/2013 budget presentation.  VP Amoroso stated the College had developed a structurally balanced operating budget for the 2012/2013 academic year.  He stated the College had done so without increasing tuition or fees, cutting academic programs, or restricting enrollment. VP Amoroso reviewed a history of operating budget proposals and how the College determined the 2012/2013 budget proposal.  VP Amoroso stated that the student share of tuition had gone up from 2009’s 45% to 52% in 2012.  He indicated with the 2012/2013 operating budget proposal the student share of tuition was going down to 51% due to increased state aid.  VP Amoroso stated the State support per FTE had increased from $2,122 per FTE to $2,272 per FTE for the 2012/2013 year, which was an increase of $150 per FTE from last year.  

VP Amoroso stated that in an effort to maintain the cost of tuition at the same rate as last year of $3,990, President McKay asked for a reduction of expenditures of 2.5%.  This reduction amounted $3.5 million dollars in savings for the College, which allowed for tuition and fees to remain at the same rate as last year.  

Trustee Hazlitt stated he was very impressed.  President McKay stated he wanted to publicly thank the staff and faculty of the College for all the hard work it took to get to the budget proposal together.   
He stated that there are many colleges around the State that have not taken the approach that SCCC has taken.  He stated the College saw this coming two years ago, and the Board acted responsibly.  President McKay stated the Faculty Association, the Guild of Administrative Offices, and exempt employees, rose to the occasion and made adjustments in regards to meeting the needs of the College’s students. 

President McKay stated the College had imposed stringent measures without impacting the academic side of the house or the services that the College provides.  He stated that combined with the support of the State, the College is able to keep tuition at $3990, and will continue to work to reverse that trend moving forward.  President McKay stated that in 2007 Middle States had done a review of the College.  The accrediting board determined that the four million dollar fund balance was not appropriate for the institutions size.  He stated that today the fund balance has increased and the College is in a better financial position today than it was in 2007.    

Trustee Hazlitt stated he applauded all the work that had been done, and agreed that the College really stretched it to keep tuition from increasing, however the fact is students are still carrying 51 percent of the tuition, where it should be a third.  He commended President McKay and the College for reducing the student share from 52% to 51% in these times economic time and congratulated them all for doing a hell of a job.  President McKay thanked him for his public recognition.

Trustee Mattace stated he thanked all those who participated in doing their part of the sacrifice to get to this point. He asked if any sections were lost due to the cutbacks. 

[bookmark: _GoBack]Dr. McKay stated sections are based on enrollment and is constantly evaluated by the Vice President of Academic Affairs, President’s Cabinet and Executive Council.  He stated all the sections are reviewed and tracked in order to run every section at capacity, across the system.  President McKay stated enrollment reports are showing that students are shifting to part-time from full-time, and adjustments have been made to accommodate the trend. 

Trustee Mattace asked if sections were lost.  President McKay stated the responsibility is about how enrollment is managed. Trustee Mattace stated he understood that, but was asking if any sections were cut.  President McKay stated, yes there was a reduction in sections.  

Trustee Lilly stated the report showed projected enrollment was down to almost 2009 levels.  He asked if the College expects to see any sort of increase.  President McKay stated the College has several enrollment initiatives underway with high school programs, the Excelsior Program, College partnerships, and a Veteran’s program.  President McKay stated the College is also marketing the institution with a campaign to target different student populations and to ensure the College meets the enrollment targets.  

* * * * * * * * * *
President McKay asked Executive Vice President George Gatta to speak on a proposed solar project that the College is currently investigating.  EVP Gatta stated that there have been conversations between the College and the County following the last board meeting, regarding a project in which Suffolk County has partnered with enXco and Long Island Power Authority, to install solar generated facilities, carports in existing parking lots owned by the County.  He stated the purpose is to install these facilities in order to supply Long Islanders with clean and renewable solar generated electricity.  EVP Gatta stated the overall benefit for the College over the life of the lease agreement would be about one million dollars.  

EVP Gatta stated the County has indicated the lease would contain a provision that the payments would be no less than 19.4 percent of the revenue the County collects through their agreement with enXco, which would be approximately $50,000 per year for the twenty-year period.  EVP Gatta stated that Lisa Broughton, the Energy Director at the County was present for anyone who had questions about the proposal.  EVP Gatta stated the financial support to the College would assist in supporting the College Academic and Workforce training programs.  He stated the company has committed to work with the College on installing equipment for the College’s students adjacent to the Workforce Development Technology Building at the Grant Campus that would allow students to have the ability to monitor the systems and run tests on the systems as part of the academic and workforce training curriculums.  EVP Gatta stated the project demonstrates the College’s commitment to green technology and environmental sustainability.  He stated if the project is approved by the Board and subsequently by the County and the Legislature, the company has indicated the installation of the carports could begin as early as June.  The project would start with the largest of the parking lots at the Michael J. Grant Campus and would be committed to be completed before the beginning of the Fall semester and would phase the installation of the other three parking lots, Captree, Nesconset and the Kids' Cottage during the Fall semester, and complete all of them by the end of the year. 

EVP Gatta stated there would be some short-term operational impacts as some of the lots would have to be closed or partially closed.  He stated under the lease agreement it is the County’s responsibility to build a temporary parking plan and shuttle service in order to move students from one part of the campus to the academic buildings.  EVP Gatta stated the area under consideration is the area that is currently used by the festivals and the Cabrini Feast.  EVP Gatta stated that aside from the short-term impact there are also some long-term impacts.  He stated snow removal would be an issue, particularly in major snow events because the College would need to use smaller equipment to get around some of the structural supports of the carports which would change the way the College removes snow, and would require redeployment of personnel.  EVP Gatta stated that in discussions with the County, the County indicated that they would fund the purchase of any additional equipment that might be needed to handle the change in the snow plowing operation.  

Chairwoman Irizarry asked for the term of the contract.  EVP Gatta stated the term was 20 years, with an additional year to allow them to dismantle or to renegotiate the contract. EVP Gatta stated General Counsel Petrizzo was working with the County attorney on drafting the contract.   Chairwoman Irizarry asked how much the project would pay per year.  EVP Gatta stated it would be a minimum of $50,000 a year, or 19.43 percent of the total payments that enXco makes to the County pursuant to the overall agreement. 

Chairwoman Irizarry asked if this project was proposed to the College after the Ronkonkoma Train Station Project did not work out. President McKay stated the County proposed this as an option for additional revenue, because the College is involved with sustainable and renewable energy programs.  President McKay stated that he would have General Counsel Petrizzo speak on the drafting of the Resolution that would allow the College to explore the benefits of the initiative, in which he would then report back to the Board at a subsequent meeting.

Chairwoman Irizarry stated that one of the things that should probably be considered is how the campus will look once the carports are installed.  She stated it was her understanding that the buildings were  taller than the carports.  However, the building in the front of the campus is not as tall, and was concerned how that would affect the aesthetics of the campus and maintaining the look of a College. 

Chairwoman Irizarry stated she was also concerned with any damage done to the carports by students in a possible accident.  General Counsel Petrizzo stated that this was being discussed with the County and thus far the College would be responsible for any College employee that caused damage to these facilities.  However, with respect to students, enXco, would look to the students should they cause damage to the facilities.  He stated this was a concern for the College to consider.   He stated that the College could propose language in the lease that would make clear that if any student is negligent and hits the stanchions, the company would look to the student's insurance company not the College.

Chairwoman Irizarry stated that another concern was why the Michael J. Grant campus was chosen and not the Eastern Campus.  EVP Gatta stated there were those discussions, and the understanding was that based upon the topography, and the ability to connect to the LIPA grid were the factors that weighed heavily in the decision.  EVP Gatta asked Lisa Broughton of LIPA to further comment on the decision of the location of the carports.  Ms. Lisa Broughton, Energy Director for the County stated the interconnection point with LIPA was the main driver in the decision.  

Trustee Mattace stated they were told there was also going to be heavy equipment stored on the campus for winter road construction.  EVP Gatta stated this was a different area.  The project he was referring to was DPW.  EVP Gatta indicated on the map the area of that would be used and stated it wouldn't impact anything on the campus.

Trustee Lilly stated the handout mentioned BP Solar and thought BP Solar was out of the solar business.  Ms. Broughton stated the original contract was the LIPA 50 megawatt contract, and for that project, LIPA selected BP Solar to do the farm at Brookhaven Lab. She stated that project is up and running, and the sister project was 17 megawatts of distributed solar at different parking lots.  Ms. Broughton stated the reason it is mentioned in the resolution is to reference the procurement of the project through LIPA, which is needed to be named even though that has changed now.

Trustee Lilly asked how many parking spots would be lost overall with the installation of the carports.  Ms. Broughton stated none.  EVP Gatta explained the posts for the carports would be installed right where the stripe is which is four inches, the post is six inches, and therefore at most only two inches would be lost.  

Trustee Lilly asked Ms. Broughton if the County has had many instances of the damage to the posts.   Ms. Broughton stated there have been no reports of damage.  She further stated if an employee was in their personal vehicle and they cause damage to the posts, it would go to their insurance first, as with the students. 

Chairwoman Irizarry asked Ms. Broughton if the original intent was to bring these projects to train stations.  Ms. Broughton stated yes, to four County centers, and three train stations.

* * * * * * * * * *

President McKay asked Executive Dean Keane from the Michael J. Grant Campus to introduce a guest of the meeting Provost, Paul Forestell of Long Island University, in which the College is partners with on the Eastern campus.

Executive Dean Keane, stated that on behalf of the Grant Campus, they we're very excited about a possible initiative with Long Island University.  He stated they had met with the Provost and the Vice Provost from LIU to walk through the Grant Campus and discuss some of the possibilities of shared resources and programs.  He stated this would be similar to the partnership that was started on the Eastern campus, and would look at the possibility of having LIU also operating out of the Grant Campus, where students at the Grant Campus would have the possibility to enter into a four-year program or even a master's program without having to leave the campus.  He stated it was a pleasure tonight to introduce Dr. Paul Forestell the Provost from Long Island University, Dr. Paul Forestell.  

Dr. Forestell stated he brought welcome and greetings from President David Steinberg and Chairman Ed Travaglianti of Long Island University.  He stated LIU originally entered into a partnership with Suffolk County Community College back in 2004/2005 when their Southampton Campus was being closed for lack of enrollment.  He stated LIU wanted to find a place to locate their graduate programs and had the opportunity, when Dr. Pippins was President, to house their graduate programs at the Eastern campus.  Provost Forestell stated the idea was generated by his predecessor, Dr. Joe Shenker.  He stated Dr. Shenker’s idea was that the partnership allowed the opportunity to explore not just having graduate programs at the Eastern campus, but actually enter into even a greater partnership where they could help develop a more economically expedient opportunity for community college students to essentially utilize the tuition breaks at a community college and then combine that with the quality of a private school education.  He stated it also was a suggestion of Dr. Shenker that the partnership would provide the opportunity to fashion undergraduate programs on the finishing end that really spoke to the needs of those students in the community colleges, and suggested at the time, that this would be important for building a community of graduating students who would, in fact, stay in the community.  Provost Forestell stated Dr. Shenker suggestion were now coming to fruition, and with the leadership and foresight of President McKay, there was now the opportunity to expand the model.  He stated this partnership provides financial benefits to both partners and creates a new model within higher education and was an opportunity to do something that was not going on anywhere else in the country.  Provost Forestell stated LIU is incredibly excited at the prospect of working to make this happen and hoped the Board would look favorably upon partnership that would give both institutions the opportunity to do something great for Suffolk County, great for the students of Suffolk County Community College, as well as Long Island University. 

President McKay asked Jon DeMaio, Administrative Director of Educational Facilities to show the Board of Trustees the area under consideration, and discuss timelines and other specifics. Mr. DeMaio stated when they started having discussions on where it was possible to locate a modular building large enough to house the interests of LIU, they looked at other modular buildings, where they were located, their size, and tried to consider what flat topography could they locate a building that wouldn't interfere with future master planning construction.  He stated after collecting information they based the model on, approximately, 30 classrooms with associated office and support spaces, of about 35,000 to 40,000 gross square feet.  Mr. DeMaio stated that modular building construction has the advantage of being quicker.  Mr. DeMaio pointed on the map of the Grant campus an area that has no future development plans insofar as academics by the largest parking area right in front of the multi-purpose building.  He stated it fits side by side, and it fits if you put one long structure, and some of the advantages are being close to utilities, flat topography, and being next to a fairly large parking area.  Mr. DeMaio stated that they are concerned with being very careful of access, security, and safety, in getting students across the road to the building from the parking lot.  Mr. DeMaio stated that the College could copy the original RFP’s for the Asharoken and Sally Ann Slacke building if it was decided to move forward in the procurement process.  He stated the timing of the construction would move quicker than that of a construction of a new building from scratch. 

Trustee Pontieri asked how many students would go onto the site; and if there were any thoughts on the need for additional parking.  Mr. DeMaio stated the lot that would be used has 770 parking spaces, the initial estimates from LIU show over the course of a week 400 students and staff.  He stated this wouldn't happen in one day; it would spread across the week.  Mr. DeMaio stated it was also his understanding that the programming of the space with LIU would happen later in the afternoon to the evening.  Trustee Pontieri stated it would be challenging to accommodate the additional parking spaces needed in addition to the possible solar panel project also taking place. 

Provost Paul Forestell stated that LIU’s usage patterns compliment the activity at the College and therefore would not be adding to the daytime problem, and would be sharing the space with the College.  He stated it would be available for the College during the day, and then utilized mostly in the evenings by LIU.  Provost Forestell stated that since 1970, LIU has been running programs out of the Sisters of Saint Joseph Convent's, it no longer has the infrastructure capability for to serve graduate student, and has become just very important for them to find the students suitable space. 

Trustee Mattace asked if the building would be ready by September.  Mr. DeMaio stated that September would be a big challenge.  He stated with the procurement process and construction the best estimate is for seven to nine months start to finish.  Trustee Mattace asked where the funding for the project came from.  

General Counsel Petrizzo stated it would be a monthly lease, and the College would make an application for State reimbursement on the rental.  Mr. Petrizzo stated the College would have the ability to use the classrooms during the day, and LIU would be using them in the evening.  Trustee Mattace asked what amount of money would have to be laid out by the College.  General Counsel Petrizzo stated they would be better able to tell the cost once the bids were done.  Trustee Mattace stated that while they were waiting for bids, what happens to the College’s students, if the building was not going to be ready; and the College was going to have to take students in and place them on the campus. 

Provost Forestell stated that LIU had just extended their lease with the Sisters of Saint Joseph for one year with a month to month extension past the year.   Trustee Mattace stated that his overall concern was for the impact on SCCC students.  Chairwoman Irizarry asked Mr. DeMaio to confirm the number of classrooms in the building.  Mr. DeMaio stated there would be thirty classrooms in the building.  

Trustee Mattace stated that his concern was if the LIU students did come over to SCCC, would it impact losing any more sections.   Chairwoman Irizarry stated the LIU students would not come to SCCC prior to the completion of the modular building.  President McKay stated he wanted to clarify that this partnership was a two-plus-two where students will be going into the bachelor and master's programs.  

* * * * * * * * * *

Chairwoman Irizarry stated that Trustee Fenchel would not be taking part in any of the discussions of the enXco matter.  Chairwoman Irizarry requested a motion for the approval of College Resolutions 2012.26 through 2012.39.  Trustee Pontieri so moved.  Trustee Mattace stated that budget committee had met and reviewed the resolutions and had some questions.  Trustee Mattace referred to item three, the Public Works Staging Process, and asked what kind of insurance is in place if the County is using the College’s roads.  General Counsel Petrizzo stated since the County is involved, insurance is in place.  

Trustee Mattace referred to item four the Holocaust, Diversity & Human Understanding, Inc. Committee, and asked why it was extended to an audit to every three years or when expenditures build to $75,000.  General Counsel Petrizzo stated this resolution was presented by the Board of Directors of the Holocaust, Diversity & Human Understanding group, and they explained they do not have a large enough budget to conduct annual audits.  He stated the cost was a significant burden on the organization, and they requested that their bylaws be modified to allow them to do an audit every three years or when their expenses or their total budget exceeds $75,000 in any one year.  Trustee Mattace asked who would be overseeing, the year-to-year expenditures.  General Counsel Petrizzo stated the group was a separate not-for-profit; they oversee themselves.  Trustee Mattace stated that from what he understood the group did not have a representative from the Board of Trustees, which is in their bylaws. General Counsel Petrizzo stated that he was not familiar with the group’s bylaws.  Chairwoman Irizarry stated if any Trustee was interested in serving on the board for the Holocaust, Diversity & Human Understanding, Inc. to let her know.  

Trustee Mattace referred to item six, seven and eight.  He stated looking at the extra monies that came in to amend, where did the monies come from.  President McKay stated that he would ask the Director of the STEP/CSTEP program to speak on those matters.  

Ms. Nina Leonhardt, College Associate Dean for Continuing Education stated those were additional funds from the New York State Education Department that came through the New York State Legislature as a midyear correction, and they were distributed throughout the State to those programs that were meeting the standards that the State set.

Trustee Mattace referred to item nine, and asked how does working with Adelphi University benefit the College other than we have a facility now apparently that only has two floors being used, and could now expand to a third floor.

President McKay stated the programs with the College’s partners, Adelphi, St. Joseph's, and Long Island University, look for ways to provide all our students and residents the opportunities to take courses and to continue their education right here in Suffolk County.  He stated the building in Sayville has been leased.  The nursing program is housed in that building, and we teach foundation courses in English, history, math, there as well.  He stated the College is currently using two floors now, and there is a floor in that building that is vacant.  President McKay stated the lease arrangement is similar to all the other arrangements, in which Adelphi will pay the appropriate cost for use of that facility.  Trustee Mattace asked if it included the insurance cost from Adelphi.  General Counsel Petrizzo stated it did include the insurance cost.  

Trustee Hazlitt stated it was his understanding that several of the hospitals are withdrawing from the nursing program.  President McKay stated hospitals are now looking at getting their nurses into a four-year program.  He stated SCCC is bringing the four-year program right at Sayville, so the students stay at Sayville. 

Trustee Mattace referred to item eleven, the change in student accident coverage. He asked if SCCC students had medical coverage available to them.  General Counsel Petrizzo stated this was accident insurance only.  It is not medical insurance.   Trustee Mattace asked if the College was looking into medical insurance for students.  General Counsel Petrizzo stated no, this was accident insurance if a student were fall, trip, or are injured in class, or walking around campus.  He stated the resolution was expanding the insurance from all full-time students to part-time students who are here more than ten weeks at a time.  General Counsel Petrizzo stated as a result of the extension, the College is able to increase the amount of insurance from 20 to 25,000 and reduce the cost per student.  

Trustee Mattace stated what happens if a student has this insurance and gets hurt on campus.  General Counsel Petrizzo stated the student has their own insurance, if he/she gets hurt on campus, this become secondary insurance.  Trustee Mattace stated they can sue us first.  General Counsel Petrizzo stated this was accident insurance, not protection against lawsuits.

Chairwoman Irizarry asked if anyone had any other issues, questions or concerns.  Trustee Mattace stated the concerns were from the audit committee. 

**********
Chairwoman Irizarry stated there was a motion to approve College Resolutions 2012.26 through 2012.39.  Trustee Pontieri seconded, the resolutions were approved unanimously.  


RESOLUTION NO. 2012.26     APPROVING BUDGET TRANSFERS

WHEREAS, the Board of Trustees established a policy on the authorization of budget transfers, and

WHEREAS, according to that policy the transfers on Attachment I must be authorized by Board resolution, and

WHEREAS, the President recommends the transfers on Attachment I as necessary for the operation of the College, be it therefore

RESOLVED, that the budget transfers shown as Attachment I are hereby approved.


**********
RESOLUTION NO. 2012.27      APPROVING MONTHLY SPONSOR SERVICES FOR SUFFOLK COUNTY COMMUNITY COLLEGE  

WHEREAS, the State University of New York Regulation No. 602.7 requires the Suffolk County Community College Board of Trustees to review and approve all Sponsor provided services and their estimated value in advance of the service being rendered, and 

WHEREAS, the regulation also requires the approval of the payment of each Sponsor Service satisfactorily performed, and

WHEREAS, health insurance is considered a Sponsor Service, be it therefore

RESOLVED, that the health insurance payment to the County of Suffolk in the amount of $1,759,048.73 for the month of March 2012 (Attachment II ) is hereby approved by the Board of Trustees. 

**********

RESOLUTION NO.	2012.28	APPROVING THE USE OF COLLEGE PROPERTY BY THE SUFFOLK COUNTY DEPARTMENT OF PUBLIC WORKS FOR STAGING OF CONSTRUCTION EQUIPMENT IN CONNECTION WITH IMPROVEMENTS TO WICKS ROAD, BRENTWOOD, NEW YORK

WHEREAS, the Suffolk County Department of Public Works (SCDPW) is proceeding with road work improvements to Wicks Road in Brentwood, New York, and

WHEREAS, these improvements are designed to improve traffic flow on Wicks Road, and 

WHEREAS, the SCDPW has requested the use of College Property located on the Grant Campus that borders the Park and Ride as depicted on Attachment III, and

WHEREAS, the SCDPW has agreed to restore the College Property to its pre-existing condition once the improvements are completed, be it therefore

RESOLVED, that the Board of Trustees approves the use of the College Property depicted on the photograph in Attachment III for the staging of construction equipment in connection with the proposed improvements to Wicks Road, Brentwood, New York, and be it further 

RESOLVED, that the SCDPW will restore the College Property used for the staging of construction equipment to its pre-existing condition once the improvements to Wicks Road are completed.

*********

RESOLUTION NO. 2012.29  	AMENDING THE BY-LAWS OF THE SUFFOLK CENTER ON THE HOLOCAUST, DIVERSITY & HUMAN UNDERSTANDING, INC.

WHEREAS, the Board of Directors of the Suffolk Center on the Holocaust, Diversity & Human Understanding, Inc. have requested that the By-Laws be amended to modify the audit requirements as per the attached, and

WHEREAS, the Board of Directors have found the current provisions on audits to mandate frequent audits that are costly and unnecessary, and

WHEREAS, the By-Laws may only be amended by action of the College Board of Trustees, be it therefore

RESOLVED, that Article VI Section 5 of the By-Laws of the Suffolk Center on the Holocaust, Diversity & Human Understanding, Inc. are hereby amended to read as follows:

“Audit.  The financial records and accounts of the Corporation shall be audited the third year following the prior audit, or at such other times as directed by the Board of Directors.  Notwithstanding the foregoing, in the event the revenue in any fiscal year shall exceed $75,000 an audit shall be conducted for such year.  Audits shall be conducted by a certified public accountant or firm designated for the purpose by the Board of Directors and shall be paid for by the Corporation. “

**********

RESOLUTION NO. 2012.30    APPROVING THE SETTLEMENT OF A LAWSUIT

WHEREAS, an individual commenced a civil action against Suffolk County Community College alleging several claims, and

WHEREAS, the College denies the claims alleged in the civil action in their entirety, and

WHEREAS, the parties, wishing to avoid the burden, uncertainty, delay, expense and distraction of litigation, have reached an agreement for the settlement of the individual’s claims against the College, be it therefore

RESOLVED, that the individual’s lawsuit against the College be settled in its entirety for the amount mutually agreed upon by the parties to the action.

***********

RESOLUTION NO. 2012.31     AMENDING THE COLLEGE BUDGET FOR A SCIENCE AND TECHNOLOGY ENTRY PROGRAM (STEP)   

WHEREAS, the 2011-2012 College operating budget provides $196,525, including indirect costs, in anticipation of an award from the State Education Department, the University of the State of New York, for a Science and Technology Entry Program (STEP),  and

WHEREAS, the actual award includes an additional amount of $940, bringing the total amount of the grant award to $197,465, including indirect costs, and

WHEREAS, no matching funds are required, be it therefore 

RESOLVED, that the 2011-2012 College budget be amended to reflect an increase in the amount of $940, for a Science and Technology Entry Program (STEP), and the College President or his designee is authorized to execute a contract with the administering agency.


***********


RESOLUTION NO. 2012.32  	AMENDING THE COLLEGE BUDGET FOR A COLLEGIATE SCIENCE AND TECHNOLOGY ENTRY PROGRAM (CSTEP)    

WHEREAS, the 2011-2012 College operating budget provides $90,643, including indirect costs, in anticipation of an award from the State Department of Education, the University of the State of New York, for a Collegiate Science and Technology Entry Program (CSTEP), and

WHEREAS, the actual award includes an additional amount of $416, bringing the total amount of the grant award to $91,059, including indirect costs, and

WHEREAS, no matching funds are required, be it therefore 

RESOLVED, that the 2011-2012 College budget be amended to reflect an increase in the amount of $416, for the Collegiate Science and Technology Entry Program (CSTEP), and the College President or his designee is authorized to execute a contract with the administering agency.

***********

RESOLUTION NO. 2012.33 	 AMENDING THE COLLEGE BUDGET FOR A LIBERTY PARTNERSHIPS PROGRAM (LPP)    

WHEREAS, the 2011-2012 College operating budget provides $278,674, including indirect costs, in anticipation of an award from the State Department of Education, the University of the State of New York, for a Liberty Partnerships Program (LPP), and
WHEREAS, the actual award includes an additional amount of $14,389, including indirect costs, bringing the total amount of the grant award to $293,063, including indirect costs, and

WHEREAS, no matching funds are required, be it therefore 

RESOLVED, that the 2011-2012 College budget be amended to reflect an increase in the amount of $14,389, including indirect costs, for the Liberty Partnerships Program (LPP), and the College President or his designee is authorized to execute a contract with the administering agency.

***********

RESOLUTION NO. 2012.34    AUTHORIZING AN AGREEMENT BETWEEN SUFFOLK COUNTY COMMUNITY COLLEGE AND ADELPHI UNIVERSITY 

WHEREAS,  Suffolk County Community College (“College”) and Adelphi University (“Adelphi”) mutually desire to enter into an agreement to establish an inter-institutional program whereby College students may enroll in courses offered by Adelphi at the College’s Sayville Facility, and

WHEREAS, in order to facilitate this program, the College wishes to enter into an agreement memorializing the terms and conditions of this agreement; be it therefore

RESOLVED, that the College President is hereby authorized and empowered to execute an agreement, with Adelphi, establishing an inter-institutional instructional program to be conducted at the Sayville Facility, in such form as shall be approved by the College General Counsel.


***********

RESOLUTION NO. 2012.35   AUTHORIZING AN AGREEMENT BETWEEN SUFFOLK COUNTY COMMUNITY COLLEGE AND SUNY DELHI FOR AN INTER-INSTITUTIONAL INSTRUCTIONAL PROGRAM

WHEREAS,  Suffolk County Community College (“College”) and SUNY Delhi mutually desire to enter into an agreement to establish an inter-institutional program whereby College students may enroll in courses offered by SUNY Delhi at the College’s Eastern Campus, and

WHEREAS, in order to facilitate this program, the College wishes to enter into an agreement memorializing the terms and conditions of this arrangement; be it therefore

RESOLVED, that the College President is hereby authorized and empowered to execute an agreement, with SUNY Delhi, establishing an inter-institutional instructional program at the Eastern Campus, in such form as shall be approved by the College General Counsel.

***********

RESOLUTION NO. 2012.36	APPROVING THE EXPANSION OF COVERAGE FOR STUDENT ACCIDENT INSURNACE AND THE AMOUNT OF COVERAGE FOR SUFFOLK COUNTY COMMUNITY COLLEGE STUDENTS

WHEREAS, the Student Accident Insurance Plan presently provides accident insurance coverage up to $20,000.00 for all full-time students at a rate of $12.00 per student per semester, and 

WHEREAS, in order to make this coverage available to more students the College wishes to expand the Student Accident Insurance Plan to include all part-time students who are enrolled in courses of 10 weeks or longer and/or are enrolled in courses, or are eligible to participate in activities, that present potential physical risks, and 

WHEREAS, expanding the Student Accident Insurance Plan, the amount of coverage for all such students will increase to $25,000.00 and the premium charged per student per semester will decrease from $12.00 to $9.50, now therefore be it 

RESOLVED, that Student Accident Insurance Plan is hereby expanded to include part-time students who are enrolled in courses of 10 weeks or more and/or are enrolled in courses, or are eligible to participate in activities, that present potential physical risks, and be it further

RESOLVED, that the amount of coverage to be afforded to all students is increased from $20,000 to $25,000.  

**********

RESOLUTION NO. 2012.37    APPROVING THE BUDGET FOR SUFFOLK COUNTY COMMUNITY COLLEGE FOR FISCAL YEAR 2012-2013

WHEREAS, the provisions of the New York State Education Law and regulations adopted in accordance with such law direct the Boards of Trustees of New York Community Colleges, subject to the approval of the State University Trustees, to prepare, approve and implement budgets, and

WHEREAS, Suffolk County Community College has developed its Operating Budget setting forth the budget total for the 2012-2013 fiscal year, and

WHEREAS, the 2012-2013 budget includes necessary amounts for meeting the operational needs of the College, and includes sufficient amounts for collective bargaining agreements, and

WHEREAS, the State commitment for base aid per full-time equivalent (FTE) has been increased from $2,122 to $2,272 per FTE,

WHEREAS, the College is submitting its Operating Budget for the 2012-2013 fiscal year to the Suffolk County Legislature and the Suffolk County Executive’s office as per the Memorandum of Understanding, and 

WHEREAS, in recognition of the financial condition of the County of Suffolk, the College Board of Trustees is not requesting an increase in County support to the College, and

WHEREAS, the Board of Trustees believes that with the increase in State Aid and through the College’s prudent management of its fiscal affairs, it will not be necessary to increase tuition or fees to balance the budget, therefore, be it 

RESOLVED, that the Board of Trustees hereby approves an Operating Budget for fiscal year 2012-2013 in the amount of $190,961,996.00 for operations and $2,785,935.00 for grants, and be it further,

RESOLVED, that tuition charges will remain $3,990.00 per year for full-time resident students and $167.00 per credit for part-time resident students, and be it further

RESOLVED, that fees as provided in Resolution No. 2012.38 are to be included in the College budget for the fiscal year 2012 - 2013.

			Total Appropriations:		$ 193,747,931.00
	
			Operation Appropriations:	$ 190,961,996.00
			Grant Appropriations:		$     2,785,935.00
 
*********

RESOLUTION NO.2012.38     AMENDING RESOLUTION NO. 2010.22, ADOPTING A TUITION AND FEE SCHEDULE FOR 2012-2013

WHEREAS, by Resolution No.2011.20 the Board adopted a Tuition and Fee Schedule for 2011-2012, and

WHEREAS, the College has reviewed its tuition and fee schedules and recommends that there be no increase in tuition and that the Fee Schedule remain the same as 2011 – 2012 except for a reduction in the per student cost of Student Accident Insurance, be it therefore

RESOLVED, the following tuition schedule be approved:

Full-time Students

						Fall		Spring
						2012		2013

	Tuition, Residents			$1,995.00	$1,995.00

	Tuition, Non-Resident			$3,900.00	$3,990.00

Part-time Students

						Fall		Spring
						2012		2013
Tuition, Residents (per credit)	$167.00	$167.00

	Tuition, Non-Resident			$334.00	$334.00

And be it further

RESOLVED, that the student Tuition and Fee Schedule (Attachment IV) is hereby approved and adopted for fiscal year 2012-2013.


**********

RESOLUTION NO. 2012.39    ACCEPTING A GRANT AWARD FOR A NATIONAL SCIENCE FOUNDATION LIGHTES PROJECT   

WHEREAS, Suffolk County Community College (SCCC) has received a three-year grant award from the National Science Foundation (NSF), in the amount of $200,000, including indirect costs, for an Advanced Technological Education (ATE) project entitled “LIGHTES-Leading Innovation through Green High Tech Engineering & Sustainability”, for the period of  April 15, 2012 through March 31, 2015, and

WHEREAS, the program will create new and revised Alternative Energy/Green Technology courses to enrich the Electrical Technology and Engineering Science degree programs at SCCC, develop a sequence of articulated Green Technology teaching and learning experiences that reach from high school to the baccalaureate level on Long Island, thus increasing the pool of skilled ATE graduates in green/sustainable technology careers, and collaborate with NSF ATE Green Tech grantee, Bristol Community College (BCC), and

WHEREAS, matching funds are not required, be it therefore

RESOLVED, that a grant award, in the amount of $200,000, including indirect costs, from the National Science Foundation, for an Advanced Technological Education project entitled “LIGHTES-Leading Innovation through Green High Tech Engineering & Sustainability” during the 2011-2012 fiscal year, and completing during the 2014-2015 fiscal year, is hereby accepted, and the College president or his designee is authorized to execute a contract with the administering agency.

Note:  No full-time personnel
           No in-kind contribution 

**********
Chairwoman Irizarry referred to College resolution number 2012.40.  She stated that the second line that reads “if an acceptable agreement is reached in the sole and absolute discretion of the President then he is authorized to execute” will be deleted.  She stated the President will come back to the Board and share the discussions.   Chairwoman Irizarry referred to resolution 2012.41, the sentence that reads “if an acceptable agreement is reached in the sole and absolute discretion of the President, he is authorized to execute  enter into, as well as the result, if an acceptable agreement is reached in the sole and absolute discretion of the President, then he is authorized to enter into” should be deleted.  General Counsel Petrizzo confirmed the deletion is the same for both resolutions 2012.40 and 2012.41.  Chairwoman Irizarry confirmed and made a motion to approve the resolutions upon the deletion of the sentences. 

Trustee Mattace asked if the resolution was to pass for the negotiations with LIU would that enable the President to start negotiations tomorrow.  President McKay stated the resolution enables the General Counsels of both institutions to begin discussions effective immediately, on the entire process that we discussed with Jon DeMaio and Provost Paul Forestell.

Trustee Pontieri asked if this authorized the bid process to begin and the RFPs to go also. President McKay responded, that yes, it is an entire process.  Trustee Mattace asked how long will it take for the RFPs and the bid process?  Mr. DeMaio responded two months.

Trustee Mattace asked if the RFP was developed would it take away from the total nine months of the estimated timeline project.  Mr. DeMaio responded that was part of the first month process. 

Trustee Mattace then asked if the Trustees, did not vote to approve the resolution that evening, the RFP would still have to be done and it could be voted on next month without losing any time.  Mr. DeMaio stated that in the overall process there would not be any lost time, other than the time invested to prepare the RFP and negotiate with LIU and the attorneys.

Chairwoman Irizarry motioned for the approval of College resolution 2012.40 and 2012.41.  Trustee Mattace asked if the resolutions could be voted on individually.  Chairwoman Irizarry asked for a motion to approve College resolution 2012.40.  Trustee Pontieri so moved, Trustee Mangual seconded, all were in favor resolution 2012.40 passed unanimously.   Chairwoman Irizarry made a motion for the approval of College resolution 2012.41.  Trustee Sanders so moved, Trustee Mangual seconded, Trustees Sanders, Pontieri, Hazlitt, Lilly, Alvarez-Groneman and Mangual were all in favor, Trustee Mattace opposed.  The motion carried, College resolution 2012.41 was approved.  

Trustee Sanders stated that since a motion was made originally to approve both College resolutions 2012.40 and 2012.41 and was so moved, that as a matter of protocol there needed to be a motion to withdraw the original motion.  She stated she learned this during her recent ACCT training.  Chairwoman Irizarry made a motion to withdraw the original the original motion to approve College resolutions 2012.40 and 2012.41.  Trustee Mangual so moved, Trustee Sanders seconded, the motion to withdraw was approved unanimously.  

* * * * * * * * * *

Chairwoman Irizarry introduced VP James Amoroso to present the College financial reports.  VP Amoroso stated that he was happy to report that there were no significant changes in 2011/12 from last month. He stated the College was still tracking positively, and does not expect any surprises between now and the end of the fiscal year, August 2012. 

* * * * * * * * * *
Chairwoman Irizarry continued onto the Committee reports.  Trustee Sanders stated Student Services/Academic Affairs committee had nothing to report.

Chairwoman Irizarry moved to the Technology Committee.  Trustee Lilly stated he received information from Executive Vice President Gatta on some of the deferred maintenance projects.   He stated the Huntington Library’s front entrance was installed over the spring break. The Auto-Tech Building had a new roof with an HVAC system.  Trustee Lilly stated the the planning is moving forward on the equipment storage facility for the plant operations on the Grant Campus. Trustee Lilly stated the capital projects such as the Southampton Building renovation was going well, and the work will not interfere with the use of the building because it is scheduled to be completed prior to the beginning of the fall semester. He stated the Peconic One Stop renovation had the asbestos abatement complete and demolition would begin next week.  Trustee Lilly stated the new Learning Resource Center at the Grant Campus was in the final review of the firms that had submitted designs, and making sure they are in compliance with the County and the County's local preference law.  Trustee Lilly stated the new science building construction bidding was on hold pending the approval of the PLA by the Nassau Suffolk Trades Council.  He stated the College sent the paperwork and had not heard back yet.  Trustee Lilly stated a few days ago the County Executive came out with his proposed budget, and there were some line items on there that were cut out of capital projects, and were currently being negotiated.  He stated he hoped that the College would get some or all of the projects back into the final budget.

Trustee Mattace asked Trustee Lilly why a committee meeting was not called.  Trustee Lilly apologized and stated that Ms. McMahon had been the Chair of the committee.  Trustee Mattace stated that Ms. McMahon had left and he assumed Trustee Lilly took the position of Chair of the committee.  Trustee Lilly stated he was not aware that he was now the Chair of the Technology committee.  Trustee Mattace stated Trustee Lilly had been given a lot of information that he was not informed upon.  Trustee Lilly stated he had received the information via e-mail that morning, and was not aware of any meeting since the tour of the College eight months ago.  

Trustee Mattace stated he was concerned why there was not a committee meeting held.  Chairwoman Irizarry asked Trustee Mattace if he had requested a meeting.  Trustee Mattace asked whether committee’s were to meet as a committee monthly.  Chairwoman Irizarry stated no.  Trustee Lilly apologized if there was any oversight in not sharing the information with Trustee Mattace.  

President McKay stated that when the committees were formed by the Trustee’s each committee had been assigned  to an administrator that would staff and update the Trustee.  He stated EVP Gatta was the administrator  assigned to the Technology and Facilities committee, and he believed EVP Gatta sent out the update that morning.  President McKay stated when a meeting is requested by the committee, the administration staffs and coordinates the meeting.  

EVP Gatta stated he provided the updates monthly unless there was a meeting scheduled.  Trustee Mattace stated he was away for the last meeting the Chairwoman had called for, and she had said she would keep him informed.  Chairwoman Irizarry confirmed there had been no meeting. 

Chairwoman Irizarry stated it was her understanding the monthly updates were going to the Chair of the committee as well as the members of each committee. She stated if that is not what is happening, then that is what should be happen going forward with a copy to her.  President McKay stated he would advise the administrators of this as well.  

Trustee Hazlitt stated he had some comments that were not directly related to the committee but felt he had a  responsibility to address them since at the last meeting he mentioned that over the past 15 years, he had learned more from talking directly to facility, to people, and employees.  He stated one of the members of the security division came to him and said the College's security committee had purchase security equipment that had not been distributed.   Trustee Hazlitt asked President McKay would address if this was the case and if it was possible to expedite the distribution of the equipment.  President McKay asked Associate Vice President of Employee Resources, Jeff Tempera to address Trustee Hazlitt’s concerns.  

AVP Tempera stated bullet proof vests were purchased by the Public Safety Division. He stated the union, AME, raised a complaint to his office and to the AME Uniform Committee that the vests were being distributed in violation of the AME contract. He stated the issue went before the AME Uniform Committee where it was discussed, and was turned down. AVP Tempera stated the issue was the vest could not be distributed without the approval of both the union and management.  He stated the issue would be revisited in the future, where there will be an AME contract for the College to be negotiated. 
AVP Tempera stated that since the vest is part of the uniform, the union contract requires the Uniform Committee to approve any additional pieces of uniform distributed, and it was raised by the union not to move forward, and the County agreed. 

Chairwoman Irizarry thanked AVP Tempera for addressing Trustee Hazlitt’s concern and moved onto the Personnel committee.  Trustee Pontieri stated the committee had a meeting at the request of Chairwoman Irizarry to discuss diversity in hiring process. He stated there had been a report done several years ago that indicated the College, was not meeting its commitments on faculty diversity.  Trustee Pontieri stated they discussed this at the meeting and discussed advertising to a wider spectrum for open positions, to update the application form the College uses to capture the diversity information from candidates at the time of application, and to review the pool of applicants for diversity prior to the release of the pool to the search committee.  Trustee Pontieri stated it was his understanding the President’s office was preparing a report on diversity to be presented to the Board.  

President McKay stated would ask AVP Tempera to address the diversity report since he had been actively working with the committee and would also have Executive Assistant, Dr. Christopher Adams provide some preliminary data. 

AVP Tempera stated since the committee meeting,  he has been working to address  all of the committees concern.  He stated he had been getting updated in the search committee procedures, working on updating the self-assessment form that goes out to make sure the categories are correct, and working to look at the procedures that are used to review the application before it goes to the search committee.   He stated work was also  being done to get goals together to distribute to all the search committees. AVP Tempera stated all the concerns discussed were being worked on and he hoped to have everything completed by the next board meeting.

Trustee Pontieri stated the policy book should be reviewed as it was put together in the mid 1980’s.  He asked if the policy handbook would be reviewed and updated and requested a motion to have these steps included in any search committee.

President McKay stated that at the request of Trustee Pontieri if the motion was made and approved by the Board, the administration would immediately put the request into effect.   Chairwoman Irizarry requested a motion to include the language into the policy.  Trustee Pontieri so moved, Trustee Lilly seconded the motion was approved unanimously.  

Chairwoman Irizarry moved to the Budget committee.  Trustee Mattace stated he attended the Personnel Committee meeting and had requested some information in which Chairwoman Irizarry provided and he thanked her for it. Trustee Mattace stated there were a couple of issues that came up.  He stated one issue came concerning the Foundation.  He stated he reached out to Ed Boghel who is the member of the audit committee of the Foundation and was told the audit it in its preliminary stages and would hopefully be ready and presented soon.  Trustee Mattace stated that as part of the audit committee, you have to look at yourself first before you look outside, and asked for a review of trustee expenses from 2011 through May1, 2012 as well as exempt expenses from 2011 through May 1, 2012.  He stated the committee was also looking into federal paperwork for grants not being sent in on time, and will look into why that is and correct it going forward.  

* * * * * * * * * *

Chairwoman Irizarry moved onto the Chairpersons report.  She stated she wanted to publicly congratulate and thank President McKay, his cabinet, faculty, and staff that worked in collaboration to present a budget that does not increase student tuition and student fees. Chairwoman Irizarry stated this was a great accomplishment made possible only by teamwork under the leadership of President McKay.  She stated the budget reflects the College’s commitment to keeping Suffolk Community College as the most affordable higher education on Long Island. 

Chairwoman Irizarry stated she also wanted to publicly thank Trustee Sanders, Trustee Alvarez-Groneman, and Trustee Mattace for taking the time to attend the ACCT leadership training which took place last March in New York City.  She stated that on behalf of the Board she wanted to thank trustees, faculty, staff as well as friends and supporters of the College for attending and supporting the Foundation’s Gala on March 30. She stated it was a wonderful event, and noted there were two major gifts of $100,000. Chairwoman Irizarry stated this was a major accomplishment for the foundation and for the College.  

Chairwoman Irizarry stated at the last meeting Trustee Fenchel requested a detailed report on the expenditures of the foundation.  She stated at this time, it was not possible to give that report and requested on behalf of the board, a copy of the foundation bylaws.

Trustee Mattace asked why it was not possible to have the foundation’s expenditure report.  Chairwoman Irizarry stated it was her understanding the financial expenditure report was to be given by Chairman Bob Walther, and unfortunately he wasn't able to join the meeting to give the report.  President McKay stated the request was sent to Chairman Walther, and he originally confirmed he would be at the Board meeting.  He stated subsequent to the e-mail, Chairman Walther indicated he was going to be away, and then subsequent to that, he had a death in the family on his wife's side.  President McKay stated he would send another request to Chairman Walther to be present at the next meeting to give an update on the Foundation’s expenditures.  

Trustee Alvarez-Groneman publicly congratulated Ms. Jeanine Reynolds, Director of the Foundation and the foundation staff for a job well done with the Gala.  President McKay stated he concurred with Trustee Alvarez-Groneman, and commended the entire team for a job well done. 

Trustee Mattace stated that his request for the foundation expenditure report was made two meetings ago.  Chairwoman Irizarry confirmed the request was made at the last meeting.  Trustee Mattace stated if the request had been made at the last meeting, and the report had been prepared, why could the Trustees not have a copy of the report before the next meeting to review. 

President McKay stated the Chairman of the Foundation board would determine the appropriate mechanism to provide the report as requested.  Trustee Mattace stated the Chairman Walther was not the person putting the paperwork together, rather the foundation staff was, and requested for the report to be sent beforehand. 

Chairwoman Irizarry stated that to address Trustee Mattace‘s concern, a request would be sent to Chairman Walther to be present at the next meeting, and would request the report ahead of the next meeting.  

Chairwoman Irizarry stated at December 2011 board meeting, the College submitted a grant application on behalf of the board for $10,000 titled, Networking and Educational Tools.  She asked what the outcome was of the grant.  Dr.  Adams stated the College did not receive the grant, and stated it was announced, at the March ACCT conference in New York City.  Chairwoman Irizarry asked if the College received anything in writing.  Dr. Adams stated he was not aware of any notice; however he would follow up and get something in writing.  

* * * * * * * * * *

Chairwoman Irizarry moved onto the roundtable session.  She stated the Trustees could find in their packets a list of upcoming events.  

Trustee Mattace stated he had received some of the campus schedules in advance of the campus events and thanked the President’s office for sending the schedules since he had been requesting it for a long time.  Trustee Mattace stated that one of the topics that came up at ACCT conference was having a laptop available for a trustee that might not be able to make a meeting in order to still participant in the meeting.  He stated this is being done in the Midwest and asked the board to consider for the future that this might be possibly to have a quorum when a trustee could not be present for a meeting. 

Trustee Sanders stated during the discussions at the ACCT conference, concerning Skyping sessions and what happens when you have virtual participation it was discovered, because of public notice law, if a trustee wanted to Skype into the meeting, a public notice would have to be issued, and the trustee would literally have to open their home to the public during the Skyping session. 

Trustee Mattace stated “This afternoon I had the opportunity to sit down with our Presiding Officer, Bill Lindsey. For the last six months, I've been requesting an answer from the legislature. I contacted some other individuals from that legislative board, and I couldn't get a straight answer, but today finally -- and I have to stress that I think very highly of Bill Lindsey, and to come into a session today that he did and a panel session in his condition, all right, I can't tell you how much respect I have for him, but needless to say, okay, we did come to an understanding. The understanding is that the legislature will not reappoint me in June, all right. They suggested that I move on. Part of his statement to me was that it was the unions at this college who don't want me back. I told him that's a lie because I know of one union who came to me and said, we support you. Let's get to the truth. The truth is that this administration doesn't want me here, and my entire life I've looked people square in the eye and told them the truth, all right. The other part of this is, I do not, okay, sit still when somebody messes with my reputation and my name, and also because I happen to be a male and Italian. I expressed this to some of the members at the legislature. You know what they told me? Do it. And I am. And I'll be at legislature on Tuesday. What really scares me more than anything else is when some of the legislators look at me and say, you know what?  The college isn't a priority. And I understand they have a lot of problems, but it's not the top of their list. Well, it has been on mine for 45 years, and I explained to some of the leaders there, the deputy, presiding officer, and the majority leader that now it's going to be fun because I will tell everybody in this room, all right, I've been bound as a trustee to keep my mouth shut at times when I see things and hear things for the good of the whole. I'm not leaving this institution. I'm staying on as a foundation member, and now my lips won't be sealed. If I see something that I don't think is right, and it's going to affect students at this college, or we're going to play games, people are going to hear about it, and the legislature, and any place else I can say it. I will not tailor false rumors; I will not instigate, okay, problems. I don't have to. They're there. One of the things that really bothered me when I was chair -- Lou, when I was chair and you were counsel, for a year-and-a-half I asked for information on new hires. Not once did you tell me what the procedure had to be done, okay, to get it down, and finely when Saul and I were in a meeting, and Saul made a proposal, all you had to do, you know, is put the right wording together. I ask you why that what I asked you over and over again, okay, you just didn't say that to me? When Chairwoman Irizarry asked you, could they do that?  Yeah, we have a vote, and this board saw fit, enough already. We're going to hire somebody; we've given the obligation and the direction to this president. We don't want to be sitting here and hiring anybody. We want to know who he hires. Well, you know, just to get an idea, but for over a year, I said the same thing at meeting after meeting, and I got yes'd to death. And the fact was, I'm not an attorney. I didn't know what the procedure was, but I did expect you to tell me or guide me in that direction.”

General Counsel Petrizzo stated “Any time you directed a specific question to me, and we have verbatim minutes, and we can go back, I did my best to answer your question directly.  If you're speaking about the background check which was the issue that Trustee Fenchel brought forward in the form of a motion, it was discussed in an open meeting in which this board then voted on. He followed a procedure.”  Trustee Mattace responded “Yeah, he was an attorney”.  General Counsel Petrizzo stated “No, no, as the chair of this body, you knew the procedure as well as he did, in fact, better than he did. I think you were on the board a longer period of time.” 

Trustee Mattace stated “Why didn't you tell me what the procedure was?  General Counsel responded “Because you never asked me that question. If you asked that question, I would have tried my best to give you a correct answer.  I've never not given you a correct answer or the best answer that I could give you, and we could go back, and we could look at the minutes, and if you can point out where that's happened.”

Trustee Mattace stated “Well, if you look at the minutes, when the Chairwoman asked you, did they request that -- forget the background checks. I'm taking about.”  General Counsel Petrizzo stated “What are you talking about?”  Trustee Mattace responded “The credential, okay, and their history; who they were.”  General Counsel Petrizzo responded “The credentials?”  Trustee Mattace stated “What do we get when you're hiring somebody?” General Counsel Petrizzo stated “You get a resume, and then we do a background check.”  Trustee Mattace responded “Thank you, okay. The resume. That's what I was asking for from the beginning.”

Trustee Sanders stated that as a result of her recent ACCT training, she believed the meeting was out of order.  She stated that questions of Trustees should go to the President. Trustee Mattace stated she was correct, and he was just making a statement in which General Counsel Petrizzo decided to answer.  

Student Trustee Mangual stated the student body of the Grant Campus had requested at last month's meeting, if it was possible to do a report on the Dream Act, in order to request a resolution seeking support from other campuses.  He stated they have decided to stand off until next month’s board meeting. Trustee Sanders asked what the College’s position was regarding the Dream Act. 

President McKay stated the college had not taken an official position on the Dream Act. He stated the SUNY system, and the SUNY Chancellor has taken an official position in support the Dream Act.  President McKay stated after the students submit to the board their presentation, and at the board's direction, a position for the College will be adopted.  

Student Trustee Mangual stated the CUNY system also passed a resolution in support of the Dream Act. 

With no further comments for the roundtable session, Chairwoman Irizarry made a motion to enter into executive session to discuss litigation and personnel matters.  Trustee Mattace so moved, Trustee Mangual seconded, the motion was approved unanimously.  Chairwoman Irizarry stated there would not be any actions taken after the executive session and the meeting would be adjourned.

* * * * * * * * * *

The meeting of the Board of Trustees was adjourned at 9:37 p.m.  The Board of Trustees next meeting is June 21, 2012 at 9:00 a.m. in the Media Room of the Culinary Arts Center in Riverhead, New York.

* * * * * * * * * *

Respectfully submitted,



Bryan Lilly
			Secretary
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